Ripon College Alumni Association

Minutes and Meeting Highlights-Page 3
Spring Meeting, Friday-Saturday, March 26-27, 2010

Presiding:  Houston  
Attending:  Alumni Board:  Bavery (student), K. Babcock, Boyd, Buss, Carlson, Cochrane, Hansen (alumni trustee), Janssen, Kitslaar, Konstans, Kummer, Lenz, Meier, Miller, Neuberger, Padilla, Ryberg, Shultz (student), Spaeth, Voigt, Waldvogel, Warmack.
College Administration/Staff:  Joyce (President); Chapin (Admission); deRegnier (Acting V.P. of Advancement); Ogle (Dean of Students); Seaman (Dean of Faculty); Gerretsen, Seeliger (Alumni Relations); Hintz, Stephenson, Liethen (Annual Fund); Vaubel (Career Development).
Guest:  Kirkland (Chairman of the Board of Trustees).
Absent:  Arifianto, T. Babcock, Frahmann (alumni trustee), Gillard, Kussman (student), Larson, Malchow (staff), Marquardt (student), McCullough, Meyer, Selleck (alumni trustee).
A. Proceedings (Friday, 3/26/10, 8:10 a.m.)

Meeting called to order by Houston.  The Alma Mater was sung by all.
BOARD ACTION: The minutes from the October 2-3, 2009 meeting were approved.
Joyce thanked the Alumni Board for taking their time and resources to be here.  He spoke about the current number of applications for admission, the most in Ripon's history.  The College will be starting a capital campaign, hired a new Vice-President for Advancement, Wayne Webster, and English Professor William Schang has retired due to health issues.  

Seaman talked about the state of academics.  The Higher Learning Commission Accreditation visit took place last fall.  The process took 2 years of preparation, entailed massive documents, and was lead by Professor Jeanne Williams.  There is a new education program in art.  The faculty to student ratio is 17:1 and with additional faculty hires are moving towards 12:1.  Seaman said the college is developing a new sense of Ripon College pride and outstanding qualities in the newer faculty so they can carry on when 3/5's of the faculty retire in the next decade. 

A short break took place at 9:15 a.m.

Stephenson gave the Annual Fund and Senior Class Gift summary.  The senior class gift will be apple trees and a donation to the Annual Fund.  A senior class event was held at the President's house in February.  A visual poster to show the money donated by the senior class was suggested.  Stephenson reported that the Phonathon is on track to make the $160,000 goal.  She shared letters of praise about two 1st year callers.
Liethen also gave a report on the Annual Fund.  Alumni Board giving is at 77% participation and 10% more members have pledged.  Class letters 53 out of 60 are mailed or in the process of being worked on.  The following years still need Class Agents: 56, 61, 86, and 98.

Hintz discussed the Annual Fund Report showing a 2 year and year-to-date comparison.  She explained the monthly Annual Fund revenue graph and 3 year comparison.
Stephenson discussed Ripon College Philanthropy: Student Initiatives.  First year students may be informed at welcome week (fall orientation).  Stephenson and Liethen have set up focus groups with sophomores, juniors, and seniors.  This process is campus-wide and will take some time for all the areas to work out things together. 

There are a limited number of Alumni Board member nominations so Houston and Spaeth encouraged the Alumni Board to nominate additional alumni. 
BOARD ACTION: The Board approved the nominee list for Alumni Trustees and Alumni Board positions. 

BOARD ACTION: The Board approved two Alumni Association Senior Award recipients to be honored at the Awards Convocation on April 21. 
The Medal of Merit nominee has been approved by President Joyce. 
As a new initiative the Alumni Board nominee names will now be sent out to the full Alumni Board and Trustees to get feed back for the nomination committee.
Vaubel informed the Board that the alumni bio forms are now online.  The alumni networking business cards were distributed to all Board members. 

Gerretsen reported that the Alumni Weekend brochures were mailed.  Events during Alumni Weekend include:  Celebration of Ripon 'Greats', a new event for honoring faculty, Professor Jody Roy will be speaking about her new book, service project led by Office of Community Engagement, and the golf outing as the Red Hawks athletic fundraiser.  The Advancement committee wrote current students a letter about the alumni association; freshman and senior letters are done.  FORCE is talking about the student philanthropy issue and how they can work with the new initiatives.  FORCE students made a poster welcoming the Alumni Board. 
Ogle updated the Board on the State of Student Life.  He shared the living groups grade report.  New student activity groups were developed.  Current housing options are: the new apartments which are a huge success, and theme floors which are popular because students get to live together, but they must give a presentation to the college.  The parking system has been adjusted.  Some challenges are:  the international students do not have a lot of support and an additional counselor is needed.  Josh De War, Director of Residence Life, has left and Jessica Jonas is interim director. 
Spaeth asked that committee time be used to discuss ideas and possible new initiatives the board might take on that align with the College's strategic plan. 
The Board broke for lunch and committee meetings at 11:30. 
At 3 p.m. the Board had the option to participate in the following activities for the afternoon and evening: Accepted Student Days Mixer, Career Networking with Faculty, and the 2010 Cap & Gown Party for the graduating class.
Proceedings (Saturday, March 27, 2010)
Breakfast and committee meetings were held in the Commons Main Dining Room from 8 to 9:15 a.m. followed by committee reports to the full board.
Neuberger gave the Advancement committee report on the following:  the letters to current students are going out or are in the process, putting Alma Mater in sports programs, and emailing class letters.  Another topic was ways to encourage donations and recognize those who have donated by:  having challenges for all reunion classes, special receptions for people who have donated a certain amount, professional campaign website, more flash emails, and insert in Ripon Magazine highlighting different donor and "why I give back."
Voigt gave the College Operations committee report as follows.  Two main topics that were presented and discussed:  fund-raising options for the display frame for the Board's awards, and the future of the committee.  With the help of President Houston and Vice President Spaeth it was decided to propose that this committee dissolve. 
BOARD ACTION:  The College Operations committee ceases to exist because no projects or ways to contribute to the College's mission.
Governance committee Minutes are as follows:  discussed Spaeth's call to action, talked about how a new leadership role could help ensure that the board stays on track with the revised mission/direction, discussion on making this committee a standing one, and there is a need for a conference call in the near future to address the Nomination committee's request for assistance. 
BOARD ACTION:  The Governance committee will become a standing committee of this body in place of the Operations committee.
Kummer gave the Ripon Person report as follows: the career panel in fall of 2009 was a success and there are plans to continue this in fall 2010.  Tom Vaubel was thanked for continuing to sponsor the Career Networking and Faculty event.  Tim Babcock was asked to actively work on Teachers' Day since it is such a great resource for alumni teachers, current education students and prospective education students.  The committee brainstormed different ways for having the Alumni Board help work toward strategic plan goals. 
The Board took a short break at 10:20 a.m.

Old Business:  There was no old business to discuss. 
New Business:  Houston recognized retiring board members for their service:  Alexander Arifianto '99, Katherine Babcock '80, Joanne Klawiter Cochrane '51, Kristin Kohles Janssen '82, Julia Lynch Kummer '85, D. Janice Hume Konstans '58, Erin Bavery '11, Christa Kussmann '10, Jeffery Marquardt '12, and Leeanna Shultz '10.
Hansen and Kirkland gave the Alumni Trustee report as follows:  Trustee retreat planned for this June targeted towards trustee governance.  Faculty promotions on campus were mentioned.  Kirkland discussed how Trustees were chosen, and how first steps toward a capital campaign have been started. 

The Alma Mater was sung in closing.

BOARD ACTION: Adjournment

Several members of the Board went to lunch in the Commons before departing.

Respectfully submitted,

Amy Gabriel Gerretsen '04

Executive Secretary

Ripon College Alumni Association
